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Richland County HCE Executive Board needs Officers! 

We are in need of officers for the Executive Board.    

 

Current positions that are vacant are:  

Historian, Membership/Marketing.  

 

If you are interested, please contact: 

 Kathy Fanta at 608-604-0759 or by email: 

diangene@mwt.net 



HCE Executive Board Meeting  
June 6, 2023 

At Eunice Keepers Shelter, Krouskop Park 
 

Present included: Kathy Fanta, Cecile Haugh, and Diane Dalberg. 
 

Kathy and Diane attended the HCE SW District Conference on April 
20th in Monroe, WI. 
 

May HCE Executive Board meeting was cancelled.  Cecile will be 
the secondary co-signer on the Richland County HCE Executive 
Board account.  Deb Winzenried is our new treasurer.  Kathy 
phoned the Richland County Bank; Cecile will go the bank to sign a 
form.  The Bank will need a copy of April 4, 2023 HCE Executive 

HCE Executive Board Meeting  
April 4, 2023 

 

Present included: Kathy Fanta, Cecile Haugh, and Diane Dalberg. 
 

The Richland County HCE Executive Board meeting April 4, 2023 at 
10:00 a.m. in person at UW-Platteville Richland Campus in East 
Hall was called to order. 
 

Kathy gave out “Orange the World” buttons and gave a handout 
explaining that this will be the theme of the 2023 Conference 
International Conference.  We’ll learn more about this at the SW 
District Spring Meeting, April 20th at Monroe. 
 

Kathy and Cecile talked about the transfer of co-signers on the 
Richland County Executive Board account, from Yvonne Chapman 
to Cecile Haugh.  It was agreed that Cecile could be a co-signer. 
 

Kathy Fanta, Diane Dalberg, and Deborah Winzenried will attend 
the SW District Spring Meeting at Monroe. 
 

Joan Rush passed away; a member of Yuba HCE.  The Yuba group 
sent a $25 memorial.   
 

Get Real is coming up on April 26, 2023. 
 

Spring Fling will be May 6 at Yuba.  Chelsea Wunnicke will be a 
speaker. 
 

HCE Executive Board will be doing a Culver’s Share Night on July 
26, 2023. 
 

Cultural Arts will be July 18th.  We’ll have to see about the 
location about that event.  Options may be at Schmitt Woodland 
Hills or Pine Valley community Village.  Kathy will call to check out 
availabilities of their community rooms. 
 

Kathy will check on the funds available for our scholarship 
program.  The scholarship will be done before or by the Spring 
Fling.  We will call the winner.  Kathy and Cecile will read the 
letters.  There are two submissions. 
 

State Convention will be September 18—20, 2023 at Lake Delton.  
We’ll ask Eileen to reserve a room at the Wintergreen Conference 
Center. 
 

Kathy brought up an idea to make as favors at State Conference. 
 

Next HCE meeting will be Tuesday, May 2, 2023 at 10:00 a.m. 
 

Meeting adjourned at 11:10 a.m. 
 

Sincerely submitted by  
Diane Dalberg 

Board meeting minutes. 
 

We talked about our experiences volunteering at this year’s Get Real 
at the Richland Center High School.   
 

Spring Fling was cancelled this year.  We will, instead, have a 
Summer Fling at the Yuba Community center on Wednesday, August 
9, 2023 at 9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. 
 

Plans are being made for an art project, membership awards, a 
speaker, a silent auction to raise funds for a scholarship ($500 this 
year).  Clubs will be asked to bring a centerpiece; they’ll be judged 
and the best one will go to the HCE State conference in September.  
We need ideas for the art project.  Examples of things for the silent 
auction are: craft items, antiques, baked goods, fresh garden 
vegetables.  We may also have a quilt to be raffled.  Next HCE 
Executive Board meeting, we will work on the program for our 
Summer Fling. 
 

July 18th—Cultural Arts Show.  This will be held in the 2nd floor 
Activity Room at Schmitt Woodland Hills from 9:00 a.m.—3:00 p.m.  
Kathy Granger will be our judge.  Bring items for the show between 
9:30 a.m.—10:00 a.m.  This will be followed by a potluck lunch.   
 

July 26, 2023 is our Culver’s Share Night from 4:00 p.m.—8:00 p.m.  
We may need a couple more helpers. 
 

“Driftless Dreaming” will be the theme for the WCE State Conference 
at the Wintergreen Conference Center in Wisconsin Dells.  Cecile is in 
charge of favors for the tables. 
 

SW District Fall meeting will be November 2, 2023, at 10:00 a.m. at 
Poynette Village Hall in Poynette, Columbia County. 
 

July HCE Executive Board meeting will be Wednesday, July 5, 2023 at 
10:00 a.m. at Diane Dalberg’s home.  Bring a brown bag lunch and 
Diane will supply the dessert. 
 

 

Sincerely submitted by  
Diane Dalberg 

HCE Executive Board Meeting  
July 5, 2023 

 

Present included: Kathy Fanta, Cecile Haugh, Diane Dalberg, and 
Debbie Winzenreid. 
 

The Executive Board met at Diane Dalberg’s home. 
 

$131 was paid to Eileen Eberle for the reading program.  $65.60 to 
Diane Dalberg for mileage reimbursement for Monroe District 
meeting on April 20.   
 

We discussed an email received from Shirley Steinhorst regarding 
HCE member contribution report.  It was decided that our county 
wouldn’t contribute. 
 

Kathy will get entry forms for the Cultural Arts Fair—July 18, 2023, 
to Sandy Campbell to make copies.  The Fair will be held at Schmitt 
Woodland Hills in the Adult Day Center, from 9:00 a.m.—3:00 p.m. 
with a potluck lunch. 
 

August 9, 2023 will be the Summer Fling at Yuba Community 
Center, from 9:30 a.m.—2:00 p.m.   
 

9:00 a.m.— Registration 
9:30 a.m.—Welcome 



HCE Executive Board Meeting  
August 1, 2023 

 

Present included: Cecile Haugh, Kathy Fanta, Deb Winzenried, & 
Diane Dalberg 
 
Held at Krouskop Park. 
 
The Extension Office is now at the Social Services Bldg (Corner 
Main Street and Seminary Street). Ask at front desk and Sandy or 
Jennie will meet you. 
 
July 5, 2023 meeting minutes read and accepted as read. 
July 18, 2023 Cultural Arts Fair held at Schmitt Woodland Hills 
Adult Day Center.  22 items were entered.  Kathy Granger was our 
judge.  12 items chosen for HCE State Convention. 
 
Treasurer’s report read by Deb Winzenried.  Motion to accept 
report as read made by Diane and seconded by Cecile. 
 
Old Business: 
Summer Fling canceled for this year due to declining membership, 
no Executive Board President, Extension Office upheaval, members 
with health issues, etc. 
 
Culver’s Share Night—Wednesday, July 26, 2023.  Deb Winzenried, 
Kathy Fanta, Cecile Haugh, and JoAnn VanEvery participated.  Busy 
and successful!  Check will be sent in one month. 
 
New Business: 
Cultural Arts entry sheets were sent in by August 1, 2023 deadline.  
Kathy will check State HCE website to see if any updates are 
needed for Richland County.  She will also check on the tri-fold 
display board to take to State Convention, Sept 18, 2023. 
 
Bags of personal care items being collected for Passages.  Diane 
and Cecile have made bags.  Bring items to October meeting. 
 

HCE Executive Board Meeting  
September 12, 2023 

 

Present included: Cecile Haugh, Kathy Fanta, Deb Winzenried, and 
Diane Dalberg. 
 

Held at Cecile Haugh’s home 
 

Homemaker’s Creed and Pledge of Allegiance recited.  Minutes 
from August meeting read by Diane.  Accepted as read.  Motion 
made by Kathy and seconded by Cecile.  Treasurer’s report read by 
Deb. Received check from Culver’s Share Night for $416.02.  
Report accepted as read—Diane 1st and Cecile 2nd.   
 

No Old Business discussed at this time. 
 

New Business:  
Sue Fronk, Bid, Deb Winzenried, and Kathy Fanta will be attending 
State Convention at Clarion Hotel in Wisconsin Dells.  Plans being 
made for accommodations, classes, tours, etc.  Kathy F. donating a 
necklace for silent auction.  Deb W. donating a John Deere coffee 
mug.  The donated basket for Richland County is a sewing basket.  
Cecile donating the basket and sewing items.  Quiltlets for 
Nicaragua being donated by the Five Points Gals. 
 

The Extension Office will be moving to Melvill Hall—date to be 
determined. 
 

Homemaker Executive Board October Meeting will be at Social 
Services Bldg 10:00 a.m.—12:00 noon. 
 

Diane brough up that she visited the Akey School Museum; Ken 
Thiede, President of Richland County Historical Society, was there 
and mentioned there is an interest in getting some history of 
Richland County Homemakers.  Cecile said she had a book with 
Richland County Homemakers that she donated to the History 
Room at the Brewer Library.  The Homemakers Executive Board 
members will try to gather some information and bring it to the 
next months’ meeting. 
 

Adjourned and had a nice lunch together.  Spent much of the 
afternoon preparing favors for tables for the Homemakers State 
Convention coming up later this month. 
 

Respectfully  submitted by  
Diane Dalberg 

9:45 a.m.— Craft  
11:30 a.m.—Meditation 
Lunch 
12:30 p.m.—Speaker: Chelsea Wunnicke 
1:00 p.m.—Scholarships 
1:30 p.m.—Membership Awards 
2:00 p.m.—Homemaker’s Prayer 

 
A quilt was donated to Yuba Homemakers for the summer fling for a 
fundraiser.  The Yuba group will decide whether they want to do a 
raffle or a silent auction. 
 

 July 26, 2023, will be Culver’s Share night from 4:00 p.m.—8:00 p.m.  
Kathy and Cecile will work.  Will ask others for help.  
 

The Treasurer’s report was given by Deb Winzenried.  The next 
Executive Board meeting will be August 1, 2023, at 10:00 a.m. 

Sincerely submitted by  
Diane Dalberg 

Richland County HCE donates an item/items for silent auction for 
State Convention.  Collect at September HCE Executive Board 
meeting.  (Cookbooks, jewelry, maple syrup, etc.) 
 
Shoebox program—Items to be brought to September meeting.  
Crayons, cooking utensils (nothing sharp), haircare items, sewing 
items. 
 
Cecile has little bags made for State Convention.  They’ll be 
assembled at September 5, 2023 HCE Board meeting next month.  We 
will meet at Cecile’s house. 
 
This year’s Scholarship recipient is Elizabeth Shannon. 
 
Meeting adjourned. 

Respectfully submitted by  
Diane Dalberg 



HCE Executive Board Meeting 
December 12, 2023 

 

Our December 12, 2023 meeting was held at Melvill Hall, our new 
home for HCE meetings.   
 

Interim President, Kathy Fanta called the meeting to order at 10:25 
a.m.  We recited the Pledge of Allegiance and the Homemaker 
Prayer.   
 

No minutes were read because we did not have a meeting in 
November due to Diane Dalberg’s passing.  Deb Winzenried gave the 
treasurer’s report, which was approved and filed. 
 

There was considerable discussion about the status of HCE.  It does, 
however, appear that county is planning on hiring a new FLE. 
 

The Extension Office will be sending out the new membership cards 
and letters.  Dues will continue to remain at $10.00 
 

Our meeting closed at 11:30 a.m. 
 

We enjoyed a Christmas Potluck and filled care bags for Passages 
which Cecile then delivered to Passages.  The items were very much 
appreciated.  Also donated were approximately 20 pairs of 
pillowcases which Diane Dalberg donated.  Passages has a great need 
for pillowcases because they like to send a pillow and pillowcase with 
each resident when they leave the premises. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Cecile Haugh 

 
By Kathy Fanta 

 
WAHCE State Conference was held September 18—20, 2023 
at the Clarion Hotel and Suites and the Wintergreen 
Conference Center, Wisconsin Dells, WI.  The theme this year 
was “Driftless Dreaming with HCE”.   
 
Workshops and a meeting I attended were the WAHCE 
Annual Business Meeting representing Richland County, 
Paint a penguin on a gourd using paint, spackling, and 
accessories, How to care for air plants, Creating  3-D holiday 
ornaments out of cardstock, How to make a T-shirt quilt, and 
How to become an Intuitive/Mindful Eater. 
 
Entertainment included the keynote speaker, Dorothy Harms 
from Sauk County.  Dorothy was inducted into the 4-H Hall of 
Fame and is part of the Farmer Angel Network.  Tuesday 
evening banquet had a sing along with The Living Flag of 
Sauk County singing group. 
 
So much talent seeing the Cultural Arts entries, the themed 
centerpiece entries, and the silent auction donations by the 
counties. 
 
Thank you to our Southwest District for hosting this 
conference. 

 
 

HCE Donates Passages Bags! 
 
 

The Richland County HCE Executive Board 
met and put together approximately 40 bags 
for Passages.  They contain items such as: 
toothbrushes, toothpaste, soap, shampoo, 
conditioner, deodorant, mouthwash, combs, 
wash cloths, lotions, etc. Items you would 
need for a night away from home.  They also 
made bags to put the items in. 



Joan M. Rush 
 

Joan M. Rush, age 89 years, of Hillsboro, Wisconsin, passed away on Wednesday, March 22, 
2023 in Delavan, Wisconsin. 
 

She was born on May 30, 1933 to Edward and Mary (Millar) Rome in Lake Geneva, Wisconsin. 
 

On February 17, 1951, Joan was united in marriage to James L. Rush Sr. in Lake Geneva.  They 
lived in Lake Geneva where Joan worked as a supervisor at Chaneys for many years. 
 

Following retirement in 1982, they move to the Yuba area (rural Hillsboro), where they made 
their home.  James preceded her in death on July 14, 2005. 
 

Joan was an amazing woman who had many trades, from homemade raspberry jam, homemade 
applesauce, along with her homemade breads and baked goods.  Joan also loved flowers, 
gardening, hunting, fishing and animals. 
 

Joan was a loving wife, mother, grandmother and friend.  She will be deeply missed by her 
daughter, Sandra (Michael) Koerner; her son, James L (Carrie) Rush Jr.; granddaughters, Tracy, 
Shawn, Heather, Jenne, Jill and Jamie; nine Great Grandchildren; one Great Great Grandchild 
and sister-in-law, Ann (Arnie) Thomas. 
 

In addition to her husband, James; she was preceded in death by her parents, Edward and Mary 
Rome and her brother, Jack E. Rome. 
 

Burial will be in the Bear Creek Cemetery at La Farge.   

Lynette Schwichtenberg 
 

Lynette Schwichtenberg, 82, of Richland Center, passed away peacefully on Thursday, 
October 19, 2023, at her daughter’s home with family by her side. 
 

She was born on January 10, 1941, to Leland L. and Mildred E. (Baker) Robinson. She grew 
up in Forest Township on the family farm. She was active in 4-H as a young person. Lynette 
graduated from Viola High School in 1959. Then she attended the Teachers College in 
Richland Center. 
 

Lynette married Cecil Schwichtenberg on June 25, 1960, in Viola. They farmed for years and 
had eight children together. They divorced in 1974 and Lynette went on with life, raising the 
kids, going to church, cleaning houses for people. Later Lynette worked at Pine Valley for 
many years and babysat her grandchildren for years. She was a member of Trinity United 
Methodist Church and was always busy helping at the church. 
 

She was also on the Women’s Relief Corp, active in the Tops Group, homemaker group, kept 
active at Symons, and the foster grandparent program. Lynette was a devoted mother and 
grandmother. She enjoyed watching Hallmark movies, reading books, watching the birds, and 
loved having family and friends visit with her. She loved working with the kids at school. The 
children in her life made her really happy. 
 

Lynette is survived by her eight children: Denise (Steve) Ruetten, Gary (Lisa) 
Schwichtenberg, Sue McGrew, Jaleen (Jeff) Ambrose, Mark (Jackie) Schwichtenberg, Tammy 
(Terry) Fritz, Michael (Lori) Schwichtenberg, Eunice Black; 19 grandchildren: Steven, 
Natasha and Joe Ruetten, Lydia (Brandon) Henry, Holly and Jacob Schwichtenberg, Grace 

(Mark) Kaetterhenry, Sativa (Jim) Self, Sarina (Eric) Reyes, Matt (Tanya) Habel, Tyler (Alli) Goodyear, Megan Goodyear, Morgan 
Crotsenberg, Abby, Elizabeth and Josh Schwichtenberg, Aaron (Cassandra) Black, Angelica (James) Black, Trever Repenski; 25 great 
grandchildren with 2 more on the way, many other relatives and friends. 
 

Lynette was preceded in death by her parents Leland and Mildred, sister LaNell Hatcher, great grandson Chance Ruetten, and ex-husband 
Cecil Schwichtenberg. 
 

Burial will be in the Richland Center Cemetery. 



Diane Dalberg 

Diane Lynette (Wanless) Dalberg, 72, of Blue River went to be with the LORD unexpectedly 
on Thursday, November 2, 2023. She was born October 4, 1951, in Richland Center, the 
daughter of Vernon Mills and Veletta Mae (Statzer) Wanless and grew up on the family farm 
in Gillingham, homesteaded in 1848. She was the youngest of five children. She went to 
Gillingham Elementary School and graduated a Richland Center Hornet in 1969. She went to 
Madison Area Technical College and graduated as a licensed practical nurse. 
 

Diane married her high school sweetheart Vern Dalberg. They moved to Madison to raise 
their children. In Madison, she worked at Americana Nursing Home, Dane County Public 
Health and Hospice Care, Inc. for 25 years. Throughout her career as a nurse, she touched the 
lives of thousands of people. She received the National Heart of Hospice award for her 
compassionate care. The next 23 years were spent as an innkeeper at the Cream Pitcher Bed & 
Breakfast on the Dalberg family farm. 
 

Diane was such an amazing woman, that is difficult to describe her life in a few paragraphs. 
She was a devoted wife, wonderful mother, grandmother, sister and aunt. She was a loyal, 

long-time friend to many and a fast friend to all she met. Her faith was first in all she did; she had a love for Jesus that all could see and she 
served Him with al her heart. She exuded kindness, generosity and patience and was also fun-loving and silly and made everyday life fun 
and special. 
 

Her talent was immeasurable – she didn’t dabble in her hobbies, she did them expertly. She was a master canner, quilter, photographer and 
card maker. She sent meaningful and memorable birthday, anniversary and Christmas cards to so many! She enjoyed water coloring, word 
searches, playing cards and was a Scrabble champion. She was also an active member of the Homemakers Club. 
 

She was incredibly organized and used those skills in many ways including Sunday school teacher, Girl Scout leader, church treasurer and 
was on the board at the Fancy Creek and Basswood Cemeteries. She entered many fair projects and was a superintendent at the fair. She 
loved antiques and had an impressive cream pitcher collection. 
 

Diane loved to travel with her immediate and extended family. She visited almost all of the 50 states and loved visiting National Parks. She 
took one trip to Europe to visit the places her ancestors were from and was also the family historian and record keeper. 
 

Her family and everyone who visited the B&B would tell you that she was an incredible baker and breakfast maker with a heart for 
hospitality. 
 

Diane was preceded in death by her father Vernon Mills Wanless, mother Veleta Mae Wanless, and step-mother Norma (Huth) Wanless.  
 

Left to cherish her memory are her husband of 52 years, Vernon Dalberg, daughter Katie Wilkins, son Jared (Heidi) Dalberg, and four 
grandchildren Laura, Lizzie, and Lander Wilkins and Isla Dalberg along with her siblings Beth Ann Zentner, Don (Alene) Wanless, Caryl 
(Barry) Beaty, Cheryl Stanley and too many cherished family and friends to list. 
 

Burial will be in the Basswood Cemetery. 

Laurene ‘Squeak’ Behrendt 
 

"Death is hardest on the living.”  
– Laurene "Squeak" Lee Williams-Behrendt gentle reminder to those in mourning  

 
 
Laurene "Squeak" Lee Williams-Behrendt passed away peacefully in her home on November 
28, 2023, at the age of 75.  
 
In life, Squeak was a force of love, kindness, and thoughtfulness that tied the Behrendt family 
together. If she wasn't reading or traveling the world over, she was helping others. As a CNA, 
her hard work created memorable bonds with coworkers and patients that carried on even into 
retirement. In later years, her involvement shifted to local kinship programs, the community 
food bank, the local library, and the county history room. She filled her days nurturing the 
community, leaving a lasting legacy as she dedicated her life to enriching those around her. 
She lived with a positive outlook on life, and if you needed a shoulder to lean on or a hand to 
hold, you could always count on Squeak.  
 

She is survived by her devoted husband, Donald Behrendt, who she happily married in October 1968 in Concord, California; sons Josh and 
Jeremy Behrendt; granddaughter Darrion Behrendt; sisters Virginia Fisher and Kay DeVries; and brother Barron Williams. She joins her 
parents, Herbert Williams and Marrion Stokes Williams, in peaceful rest.  
 
Squeak was a photographer, memory keeper, and caretaker to all who knew her. As an irreplaceable wife, mother, grandmother, community 
member, and friend, she will be missed and loved eternally.  
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